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This meeting of the Kansas Board of Veterinary Examiners was called to order by Board President 
Dr. Verle Carlson at 09:29 a.m. Dr. Carlson welcomed everyone in attendance at the meeting. In 
addition to Dr. Carlson, Board Members Dr. Mark Olson, Dr. Vern Otte, Dr. Christen Skaer, Dr. Mary 
Sue Painter, and Dr. Richard Barta were also present. Also in attendance were agency staff Dr. Dirk 
Hanson, Larry O’Hara, Cheryl Mermis, and Board General Counsel Mary Feighny. Dr. Carlson 
welcomed Mr. Jim Correll, a nominee for the non-veterinarian member position of the Board who 
was also present. Also welcomed were Dr. Les Pelfrey and Ms. Becky Krahl. 
 
A motion was made by Dr. Olson to adopt the revised agenda for this meeting. This motion was 
seconded by Dr. Skaer. This motion passed on a voice vote with no dissenting votes. 
 
During the public forum for non-agenda items, Mr. Correll shared some background information 
about himself.  Dr. Otte gave the Board a very brief update on the Presciption Monitoring Program 
Task Force status, and indicated he will be providing further reports in upcoming meetings. 
 
A motion was then made by Dr. Olson to approve the minutes of the last Board meeting. This motion 
was seconded by Dr. Barta. This motion passed on a voice vote with no dissenting votes. 
 
Board members next heard concerns expressed by Dr. Pelfrey who stated he would prefer the family 
of a veterinarian who is the owner of a veterinary practice be allowed to retain ownership of that 
veterinary practice subsequent to the death of the veterinarian. Dr. Carlson asked Mary Feighny to 
take the concerns expressed under advisement and research, and then report back to the board at a 
later date. 
 
Dr. Skaer then presented Board Members with information regarding veterinarians licensed in other 
states who might come to this state to assist in the event of a natural disaster.  Dr. Skaer presented 
language proposed in legislation commonly referred to as the Uniform Emergency Volunteer 
Healthcare Providers Act.   
 
A motion was made by Dr. Otte and seconded by Dr. Barta to adopt a Board policy that "In the event 
of a disaster, the Board will take no action pursuant to K.S.A. 47-834 against a veterinarian not 
licensed in this state when the veterinarian is: (1) licensed in another state; and (2) is responding to 
a request for assistance from and has been activated by a Kansas emergency management team or 
related entity.  "Disaster" means the occurrence or imminent threat of widespread or severe damage, 
injury or loss of life or property resulting from any natural or manmade cause, including, but not 
limited to, fire, flood, earthquake, wind, storm, epidemics, contagious or infectious disease, air 
contamination, blight, drought, infestation, explosion, riot, terrorism or hostile military or paramilitary 
action. The motion passed with no dissenting vote. 
 
Dr. Carlson then presented information to Board members regarding veterinary college accreditation 
categories other than ‘full accreditation’.  Dr. Carlson asked Mary Feighny to come back to the board 
with a recommendation as to possible change(s) to regulation KAR 70-4-1(c) regarding colleges 
approved by the Board. The Board expressed the desire to have wording in a regulation that would 
give absolute approval for full accreditation, but case-by-case discretionary approval for any ategory 
of accreditation other than full. 
 
In the matter of a license applicant who graduated from Western University during a time of limited 
accreditation, Dr. Carlson directed agency staff to write a letter to Dr. Phil Nelson, Dean of Western 
University, asking him to provide a written response as to whether or not Western University’s 



current limited accreditation status in his opinion has compromised the professional qualifications of 
students who graduated during the time of limited accreditation. In the same letter, Dr. Carlson also 
asked that Dr. Nelson be asked to describe the clinical experience of students at Western, as well as 
the Council On Education’s and Western’s control and oversight over such clinical experience. 
 
At some time after the Board has received and reviewed the responsive information, the Board will 
then subsequently make a determination as to whether to approve Western as a veterinary college.  
 
Regarding the license application of a veterinarian who graduated from Western during a time when 
the accreditation was limited, the Board deferred action on the application until some time after it 
makes its decision on approval of Western.  
 
Dr. Carlson then presented information to Board members regarding recently received applications 
for licensure. 
 
In the case of the application of Dr. Swain, a motion was made to deny the application by Dr. 
Carlson and seconded by Dr. Skaer. The motion passed with no dissenting vote. Mary Feighny was 
directed to draft summary order of denial. 
 
In the case of the application of Dr. Wetterman, a motion was made by Dr. Otte and seconded by Dr. 
Skaer that the Board find the evidence of the practice of veterinary medicine submitted by Dr. 
Wetterman to be inadequate to document her having met the eligibility requirement. The motion 
passed with no dissenting vote. Agency staff was directed to notify Dr. Wetterman of the Board’s 
finding. 
 
In the case of the application of Dr. Royer, a motion made by Dr. Otte and sesconded by Dr. Barta 
that the Board grant the license. The motion passed with no dissenting vote 
 
Dr. Carlson then presented information to Board members regarding disciplinary actions by other 
states for income tax delinquency.  
 
A motion was made by Dr. Otte and seconded by Dr. Painter that the Board take no disciplinary 
action in the cases of Dr. Pence and Dr. Hamil.  The motion passed with no dissenting vote. 
 
Dr. Painter made, and Dr. Skaer seconded a motion that the Board adopt a policy that if the only 
issue in a license action against a Kansas licensed veterinarian by any state is a civil or 
administrative tax action relative to a delinquency or failure in tax payment, the board does not 
intend to take disciplinary action based solely on the civil or administrative action. The motion 
passed with no dissenting votes.  
 
Board members reviewed correspondence asking whether certain blood testing procedures would 
constitute the practice of veterinary medicine. The Board members asked Mary Feighny to review 
and provide a proposed response to Drs. Carlson and Olson for review.  
 
At 11:50 Dr. Otte moved the meeting recess for lunch. Dr. Olson seconded this motion. The motion 
passed on a voice vote with no dissenting votes.  
 
The Board meeting reconvened at 2:00 p.m.  
 
Board Members then discussed recently completed case summaries and outcomes. Dr. Hanson 
provided information regarding current complaint case load.  
 



Board members heard concerns that had been expressed by a licensee regarding those 
practitioners who practice solely on the owners’ properties and do not practice from a registered 
veterinary premises.  The concern expressed was that such practitioners do not have the same level 
of regulatory oversight as those who practice from a registered veterinary premises, and are subject 
to agency staff audits of that premises and their standards of practice.  The Board directed 
correspondence be sent back to licensee thanking them for his input and notifying him that the 
Board will be considering the information further. Also to be communicated to the licensee is the 
Board sentiment that auditing the minimum standards such as CE and recordkeeping during 
premises audits is meant to be helpful to the veterinarians, not a competitive disadvantage. Also to 
be communicated is the fact that in the event of a complaint against any licensee, the licensee at 
that time will be subject to the same auditing of compliance with minimum standards regardless of 
whether that licensee practices from a registered premises or not. 
 
The Board considered implementing a procedure for auditing CE attained by licensees. The Board 
reached a consensus to bring back to next meeting the question of CE auditing.  One possibility 
discussed was in cases where the respondent veterinarian does not practice from a registered 
premises, the respondent will be asked to submit a list of CE courses attended that the licensee 
counted as CE hours in previous license years. 
 
The Board next considered the frequency with which they prefer veterinary premises to be audited. 
By consensus the Board directed staff to maintain a schedule of premise audits on a frequency of 
every 18-24 months. 
 
The Board looked at a request for approval of a continuing education program from American 
Humane’s Basic Animal Emergency Services Training. By consensus the Board directed agency 
staff to initial the standard approval statement that is affixed to such continuing education approval 
requests.  
 
The Board reviesed information regarding the ongoing discussions between the American 
Association of Veterinary State Boards and the American Veterinary Medical Association and their 
appointment of a joint task force for exploring the possibility of a single program for assessing the 
educational equivalency of graduates of non-accredited colleges. The Board directed staff to prepare 
a letter of support and encouragement to continue these efforts, and to send the letter to both 
organizations. 
 
The Board next reviewed communications indicating a proposal is being considered for the National 
Board of Veterinary Medical Examiners to approve all candidates for the national board exam. The 
Board directed staff to prepare a position statement of the Board’s opposition to this proposal. The 
Board directed the position statement be sent to the National Board of Veterinary Medical Examiners, 
the American Association of Veterinary State Boards, and to other state boards. 
 
Upcoming Board Meeting dates and locations were discussed. The Board had previously approved 
the next meeting dates of the Board to be November 21, 2008 in Wamego, and January 28, 2009 in 
Topeka. The Board then approved April 3, 2009 in Wamego as a subsequent meeting date and 
location.  
 
Having no other business to discuss at this time, Dr. Otte moved to adjourn the meeting and Dr. 
Skaer seconded the motion. This motion passed on a voice vote with no dissenting votes. This 
meeting was adjourned at 3:15 p.m. 


